 COBHAM PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 2016/17 (NO 7)
Minutes of the PARISH COUNCIL MEETING held in 

The Meadow Room on  

Monday 9th January 2017 at 7.30 pm
PRESENT


COUNCILLORS:
CLLR R DYMOND (CHAIR)
CLLR M HAIG
CLLR S DYER

CLLR J BLACKETT
CLLR G GABBITAS
CLLR B SMITH
CLLR ARNOTT
CLLR K SMITH

IN ATTENDANCE:
MRS K LANE (CLERK) and approx. 29 Parishioners

1. Apologies for Absence: Cllr Booth.
2. Minutes:  to confirm and sign the minutes of the Parish Council Meeting on Monday 21st November 2016 and the Budget meeting on Monday 5th December 2016. 

3. Declaration of Interests:  None.

Andrew Mayfield, Cobham Landscape Detectives

Mr Mayfield attended the meeting to discuss the latest update on the project. As there were lots of parishioners present who may not have heard of the project before he gave a brief synopsis of what has happened so far [further details can be found in previous meeting minutes]. He explained that this is a 3 yr project to learn more about the archaeology within the Cobham Parish. It started last summer, with a small excavation at Cobham Woods. This summer they are planning an Exhibition at Lodge Barn on Sat 18th and Sun 19th Feb so locals can see what the project team have done so far and raise interest for the project. During the second half July, if people are interested, they will start digging some small test pits in gardens, hoping they will provide little key holes into the archaeology of village. He said it would be nice to spread the digs across the village. The team are hoping to work with the school during one week too. They hope to do a larger dig in a part of village that shows something of interest. 

Cllr Dymond suggested that the team contact the Sports Association. 

Cobham Traffic Management
Cllr Dymond explained that the Sole Street footway has gone to the second part of design and we are waiting for KCC’s contractor to come out and have a look at the site itself. She said that the Parish Council is hoping to have some design plans by the end of the month. Also, the rest of the works in The Street are due before the end of the month, including an extra bollard at the end of Stonehouse Yard and one at Crockers Place, plus other list of items spoken about before. This work is dependent on all being well weather-wise. 

One parishioner asked what the agents will do about slowing village traffic through Sole Street. 

Cllr Dymond said that this is not part of the remit of the team working on footway proposals, that will be the KCC traffic controller’s responsibility but we will be speaking to KCC about traffic calming in Sole Street too. 

A parishioner reported another accident outside their house. No one was seriously injured this time but something must be done to slow traffic before there is a serious accident.

4. Parishioners Comments
One Parishioner reported that quite a serious accident occurred on 16th December at about midnight. A couple of people were walking along the road, when a car, being followed by an off-duty policeman, knocked one lady down and narrowly missed the other pedestrian who managed to jump out of the way.  

It was also mentioned that a car, chased by police, went through the hedge of a house at the top of Cobhambury Road.
Another incident was reported to have occurred on 18th Dec at 11.30am outside another parishioner’s house as they were pulling out of their driveway.
Problems are now being seen on the opposite side of the road to where the new bollards have been installed. A few other incidents / issues noted: one resident walked out of Stonehouse Yard  towards shop and a van missed running across parishioner’s feet by a few inches. Probably need a bollard/s on both sides of the road. It was however noted that the footway to the village shop is very narrow on that side of the road. 

One parishioner was very concerned about traffic mounting the kerbs as it is totally spoiling the village for her. Every morning, opposite the village shop, cars, vans and lorries are seen driving along the pavement. This is extremely dangerous for all residents living here as they are stepping out of front door of house straight into the path of vehicles driving along the pavement. 

It was mentioned that if we plan to put a bollard on West side of Stonehouse yard, the East is actually the more important side. Cllr Dymond explained that when that request was originally made it was as a result of specific concerns of the occupants of the house there. Gay Grimes said that at the third meeting with KCC Highways, as part of the Speedwatch recommendations, they did ask for a post at either side of Stonehouse Yard. She said that this was requested on several occasions. 

Cllr Dymond explained that this proposal was turned down, as addition of another bollard would mean that the access would not be wide enough for pushchairs.  

Cllr Gabbitas explained that personnel kept changing. We kept putting forward our points but, depending on who we spoke to, depended on the answer we received – one person would say yes, the next person said no.  For example, one person said that you can’t have a post within half a metre of edge of kerb, someone else said something different.

Cllr Dymond said that the Head of the department is coming out next, so we should get the right answer. Cllr Dymond thanked Gay and the Speedwatch team for all their hard work, and said that we wouldn’t have got a quarter of what we are asking for now without their work.

Another parishioner said that he felt that the issues have gone on for too long and it is felt that not enough is being done to deal with the speeding and kerb mounting. A group has met up to discuss speeding issues, and all are on board to try and deal with this. He said that he feels that this issue needs to be given higher importance than it currently has.

It was noted that some bollards have been installed already. However, they have no reflectors and have been tarmacked in with no cobbles. It was explained that no plan or date for when the bollards were going to be installed was given, although the Clerk was supposed to be contacted with these details.

Cllr Dymond explained that the bollards were added through the goodwill of our County Councillor. It was agreed that the workmanship was poor and that an officer will carry out an inspection to see what needs to be done to rectify the cobble situation.
Cllr Haig said that she felt that two of the bollards were not necessary. She said that one positive outcome is that a resident, who has twice had their portico smashed, has noticed traffic exiting the village being more careful. This confirms that the bollards will have an effect and that they are necessary. All bollards must have reflectors. 
Another parishioner said she felt more bollards, cited in the right places, were necessary. 

Someone said that people need to know the costs involved. A list of suggestions of items that could be done should be drawn up with costings detailed. It was suggested that some people may be willing to contribute towards the cost of bollards and other traffic calming measures, 
Cllr Haig suggested that Speedwatch get together to discuss and agree where ideally the bollards should go. 
It was also noted that all this work had originally been promised for October half-term but it still hasn’t happened. KCC Highways are now saying end of January.
Cllr Dymond cautioned that we need to be careful as it is a village. She explained that the Parish Council has already paid for the measures being installed soon. The Parish Council was asked what money had been set aside for next year. It was explained that the Parish Council’s precept is only £10,000 and that this covers everything so we have been unable to set money aside for this coming year. 
Someone asked what the Parish Council is doing if Option C is the chosen option? 

Cllr Dymond pointed out that we need to think about wider village too.

A further meeting is to be arranged to get everyone together. 
Speed cameras were suggested. Cllr Dyer said that they were very expensive and he did not think that the Parish Council would be able to claim any of the money raised by them. 

One parishioner said that unfortunately, sometimes it is necessary to bump onto the kerb when the village is completely gridlocked. 

Pedestrian safety is a huge issue. A zebra crossing outside the village shop would help slow the traffic. 

It was suggested that a crossing point, with speed hump will stop people going through at 60mph.
Cllr Dyer explained that the speed hump option has been looked into previously but the frailty of many properties in the village was a concern as so many houses are so close to the road and vibrations and noise are a problem when speed humps are installed. 

It was suggested that a gradient that reduces the impact would mitigate that.

Cllr Arnott explained that when some Councillors met KCC Highways about Sole Street speeding issues, they said that even though the houses there are set-back from the road, people would not want them there for the noise alone. 
The question was raised as to whether there was any mileage in getting a mobile CCTV camera unit. Our Community warden, Steve Gray replied that we would have to justify why this was needed.  Facts and figures would be required to make an application/request for a camera. Gay said that she had an email from the police which states that Cobham was the sixth worst place in the whole of Kent for speeding (2015) and this should be evidence enough.

Cllr Dyer said that the option of speed vans had been looked into seven or eight years ago. However, there are limited straight sections of road to make this viable. 
The question was asked, could this option be looked into for either end of village - Halfpence Lane or Henhurst Road? 
Cllr Dymond asked Steve Gray to let the Parish Council know who we should apply to. 

A resident’s meeting to discuss these issues alone has been arranged for 24th Jan at 7.30pm in the Meadow Room. Everyone welcome to attend and give their suggestions for tackling the issues. 
5. Matters Arising from previous minutes 

Lower Thames Crossing

Cllr K Smith was hoping for an announcement in the Autumn statement. However, this did not happen. She explained that a meeting with GBC and local villages was scheduled for later that week. GBC Councillors will be present so we should have an update for the next meeting.
Flooding in Sole Street

Cllr Blackett explained that work will commence in February. 

Cllr Dymond said that there had been some work in Halfpence Lane, dredging of the pond by Ashenbank, re-lining it and removing some trees. Drains are being put in along Halfpence Lane from roundabout to entrance at Ashenbank. 
Sunken drain covers in The Street

The Clerk reported that Southern Water have said that the last one is to be raised on 18th January.
Blocked gullies along The Street

It was reported that the drains in The Street were cleared by Cllr Ben Smith so thank you to him! It was however noted that the ones in Sole Street have not been cleared. Clerk to report to KCC again. 

Drain by Leather Bottle
No longer a problem. Remove from agenda.
Unsuitable for HGVs sign at Henhurst Road

No response from Highways England. Clerk to follow-up.

Footway from Sole Street to Camer Park

KCC have stated that they have cleared the footway but Councillors present said this was not the case. Clerk to follow-up again.
Jeskyns (parking) 

This has become much busier over past few months. Cars are parking on the verge over the holidays. 

Parking outside the Church

At school times there are cars parked there. It is thought that the Leather Bottle are discouraging people from using the car park during this time.
Cllr Dyer said that some people say that cars parked there acts as traffic calmer!

Cllr Gabbitas mentioned the Cobham Hall school bus which was photographed parked right up on the kerb. 
Knotweed


Cllr Arnott reported that there was no sign of this problem at the moment.

Dogs on leads/pick up after your dogs

Cllr Arnott said she had printed some extra signs for the lower fields. However, there is nowhere to attach them. Cllr Booth has already put signs up on the upper field. 
Defibrillators

Cllr Dymond explained that the Parish Council has received a grant for the purchase of three defibrillators and external cabinets.  These will be located in The Meadow Rooms, the Sports Club and in the Church Room. A Parishioner is submitting costs for the training of the use of the defibrillators. The date of the meeting will be circulated to the Cllrs in due course.
Litter  
It was reported that Halfpence Lane is in need of attention. Clerk to ask maintenance man to tackle this road next.  

Police & Crime Commssioners meeting

A meeting is being arranged with all rural villages, through KALC.    
Luddesdown Footpaths Committee
The Parish Council has been asked to contribute towards the cost of their equipment. We are waiting to hear back whether Luddesdown Parish Council are also contributing.
6. Ongoing Items

Playing Fields
Cllr Dyer said that quotes were being sought for playing equipment and flooring. 
Cllr Dymond suggested clearing up (chopping trees back etc.) be carried out again in March. To be added to agenda for next meeting

Footpaths

Nothing to report.

Cllr K Smith said that the footpath opposite the Railway Inn still hasn’t been cleared by the farmer.

Transport

Nothing to report. 

Planning
Results of Applications Pending

Ref No 20160976 - Ryecross, Round Street, DA13 9BA

Removal of existing railings to the front boundary and reaction of replacement wall mounted railings.

CPC has no objection.

GBC Permitted

Ref No 20160857 - 23 Sallows Shaw, Cobham, Gravesend, Kent DA13 9BP
Erection of a two storey rear extension

CPC has no objections.

GBC Permitted

Ref No 20160926 - 37 Scratton Fields, Cobham, Gravesend, Kent DA12 3AS
CPC has no objections.

GBC Permitted

Ref No 20160423 - 39 The Street DA123BX
Application for Listed Building Consent to repoint front elevation and chimney breast, removing cement mortar and replacing with NHL 3.5 @ gauge 1 lime 3 sand with bucket handle finish. Replace a small number of damaged bricks with identical reclaimed bricks.

CPC has no objection.

GBC Permitted

New Applications considered

Ref No 20161016 - 2 Orchard Cottages, Sole Street, DA12 3AY
Erection of a two storey rear extension and erection of a single storey rear and side extension.

CPC has no objection to this extension, but notes that the existing ground floor plan is incorrect and shows a utility room instead of a bathroom at the rear of the property.  This very large extension will be visible from Sole Street and brings forward the building line of this pair of cottages.   it is important that all materials used are in keeping with the existing property and match accordingly to minimise its impact.

GBC Permitted


January Planning Report 

Ref No 20160993 - Corner Cottage, Round Street, DA13 9BA
Demolition of existing extensions and garage. Erection of a part two storey and part single storey extension on the north elevation ad single storey extension to form new entrance.  Erection of two single storey pavilion-style buildings with pitched roofs connected with a single storey infill extension to form kitchen/dining room and a garage incorporating an open terrace.  Alterations to the property.

CPC objects to this planning application.  The proposal incorporates the original property with “two small outhouses, connected with a contemporary in fill-piece.  The proposed brick garden wall then wraps around scheme forming a unified collection of buildings; a take on the Edwardian notion of the folly in a wall.”  

From the road these proposals double the present property’s frontage; it will appear as two new steeply pitched roofs giving the impression of three buildings joined by brickwork and piers along almost the entire plot.  Whilst thoughtfully designed this proposal is not in keeping with its rural surrounding.    

Sole Street is a village that is beginning to look like Singlewell Road; Round Street is a country lane.   The overall footprint will dominate the plot and the road.  

The proposed two storey extensions to provide additional bedrooms adds considerably to the size of the roofline and increased height of the building to the front and will make it feel closer to the road.  Will the skylight create any issues with neighbouring properties being overlooked?

The original garage is unattractive, however, its position is preferable as it softens the view from the road.  Bringing it forward, to sit beside the new kitchen/dining room extension is understood; bringing it forward and linking with a wall adds considerably to the impact and dominance of the whole proposal.

Neighbourhood Forum Report

Nothing to report. 

Footway between Round Street and Scratton Fields
This has already discussed. 
Sweepshole Pond

It was reported that the pond has been thinned-out and cut back.

Meadow Room

Cllr Dymond congratulated the Meadow Room Committee on their New Years’ Eve event. The Chairman said that it was attended by approximately 100 people. 
He also said that posters are going up to advertise a community maintenance day on 22nd Jan. 10am-4pm. Cllr Dymond said that the Meadow Rooms is an asset to village, and it is important to have an enthusiastic Chairman and Committee.

7. GBC Matters

GBC Councillor not present.

8. KCC 

KCC Councillor not present.

Cllr Dymond said that Cllr Sweetland has given tremendous support to the village.
9. KALC

Nothing new to report 
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Correspondence

The Clerk explained about the Community Awards. Cllr Dymond suggested nominating our maintenance man for all his litter-picking work. Clerk to action. 

The Clerk reported on a letter received from a resident about traffic issues. 

The Clerk also reported that GBC has contacted the Parish Council to notify them of the likelihood that they will be closing the public toilets due to cost cuts.

A parishioner sent in a list of issues to be reported, including dog fouling in Manor Road and the state of the carriageway in Manor Road. Clerk to report.  

An overhanging dead branch was also reported at Round Street/Whitepost Lane junction. Cllr Arnott said she would try to remove it.  

11.Matters Raised by Parish Councillors


Cllr Haig reported more litter in Lodge Lane. It was reported that GBC came to clear the last lot in November. 

More fly tipping reported at the bottom of Cobhambury Hill. Cllr Dymond said she would check where it is. 

Cllr Haig said that a lorry squeezed into Lodge Lane and dislodged one of the new wooden posts.

Cllr Haig also reported that the telephone box is in awful state, with a mature fir tree growing through. Cllr Dymond said that the greenery and bramble on the grass patch opposite has never been tackled. 

Cllr B Smith said that the car park behind the school and sports ground is now so busy, could we consider designing some parking bays? He thinks that if done properly, the car park could probably accommodate more cars. Cllr B Smith said he would look into designing some bay layouts.  

Cllr Gabbitas said that four hooded people were seen going through the Recycling bins outside Owletts, possibly looking for paperwork. Warn others about identity fraud risks. 


12. Any other Business

Cllr Dymond explained that the Volunteer warden scheme was being trialled in six months’ time, and that Meopham have said they would favour one.  Cllr Dymond said we would probably be more interested in having our own. KALC were asked to come to a meeting to explain the scheme. Cllr Dymond said she would ask again.

       13. Finance

On the proposal of Cllr Dyer, seconded by Cllr K Smith, the following cheques were signed and ratified: 
02/12/16
EDF






£616.01

05/12/16
Parish Magazine grant




£250.00

05/12/16
Baylis






£595.00

05/12/16
Community Bus grant
                                    

£400.00

09/01/17
Clerk’s salary (Jan)




£216.80

09/01/17
M Lisney (Jan)





£115.20

09/01/17
HMRC






£99.60

09/01/17          Payroll Services





£45.00
Total






       

£2337.61
As there was no other business the Chairman closed the public meeting at 9.25pm.


Chairman............................................................................................................................
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